

MINUTES
January 8, 2008, 10:00a.m. -12:00 p.m.

	Present
	Bil Stahl, Beth Tyson-Lofquist, AJ Grube, Carol Burton, Scott Higgins, Melissa Wargo, Robert Kehrberg, Michael Dougherty, Pat Brown, Brian Railsback, Fred Hinson, Kyle Carter, Newt Smith, Anna McFadden, Ray Barclay, Ron Johnson, Wendy Ford, Linda Seestedt-Stanford, Brad Sims

	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich




ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION
	Pat
	 A handout was distributed to COD for all distance courses being offered this spring.


	Anna
	See Anna McFadden about large course redesign (freshman liberal arts courses) for student engagement.  She has monies available to support 5 faculty.



	Fred
	Please tell Department Heads that all grades were turned in on time and suspension letters were able to go out early.  Congratulate your faculty. 

One Stop has moved its offices around.  Please tell your faculty about these changes at the One Stop.  Now if a problem can’t be resolved within 2-3 minutes they are sent to a specialist.

To date we have over 4800 applications for fall – a tremendous change.  The faculty liaison has assisted in this.  We will continue to need department heads to turn these applicants into enrollees.  Wendy asked about being able to prioritize student applicants for faculty.  Fred indicated Admissions is working on this.  The Tutoring Center has moved to the library.  On Jan 24 (COD workday) we will have an Open House from 2:00-4:00 for the Tutoring Center and Technology Assistance Center.   We would like for you all to come.

We are looking for a Director of Advising.   Fred will ask each dean to give input as to what characteristics you are seeking for the person in this position.



	Ray
	We have not forgotten the space management policies.  We are working on the building coordinator list.  We hope to be able to wrap up within 2-3 weeks.  



	Minutes
	The minutes for the November 27, 2007 Council of Deans Meeting and the November 29 Council of Deans Workday stand approved.




DISCUSSION

	SGA Concerns with Academic Advisement (Sam Miller)
	Sam handed out the final SGA Resolution.    SGA has brought up three main issues: 1) concerns about quality of food in dining hall 2) transportation system, buses not following consistent routes, etc, 3) academic advising.  COD Reviewed the final SGA Resolution.  Sam stated the narrative is completely from students SGA has spoken with.  SGA feels very strongly about this and brought it up at the last BOT meeting.  This is not an issue that is likely to go away.  Fred ran this by the advising center and they supported what the students are saying.  Brian indicated that this is not new information, but an old problem.  It has been suggested before to elevate advising from service to teaching and to qualify what advising is.  Fred has a copy of the Year of the Advisor recommendations (1991).  There is a page on the registrar website regarding the responsibilities students regarding advising.  We don’t evaluate advising or have clear expectations for students or faculty.  

Carol will be glad to work on a response – this is critical in light of the QEP.  COD agreed these concerns need to be taken seriously.  We do have some information about advising that is obtained from surveys, and by and large is it fairly positive (NSSE, sophomore survey, graduating seniors.  GA is very interested in this topic, thus 10-12 questions have been added to sophomore survey.  Beth stated new AFE template has a question regarding how advisement will be evaluated.  There is a form, plus a new advising day.  Ron indicated in COB, often course choices in the major, are based on the likeability of faculty.  Ron also noted that it is not good to have advisors that have no sense of what the opportunity set is for students.  If they are just talking about courses rather than career then the advisement process is broken.  

Kyle indicated agreement with Ron regarding career vs. courses.  The piece that is most difficult is how we evaluate advising.  We will need help from the Faculty Senate.   Our enrollment is great; our retention is seriously lacking.  One third of the students that leave us are strong academically.  



	Action Item
	A response will come from Provost Office.  Carol will work with Kyle.  A draft will go out to COD for review.  The response will go to SGA for their end of the month meeting.  In response/theme:

· appreciate you giving us this information 

· we understand that it is serious

· educate context

· talk about some of the steps proposed (i.e., plan to begin a study of advisement on this campus)

· this is a retention issue for us.  

Please share this information with your department heads.  We know this is not a blanket indictment against all faculty.  Let them know we are going to be working on advisement this year, making this more manageable.    



	Roll Up and Priority Items (Kyle)
	We still don’t have budgets posted.  We will meet with Chuck later this week re: accounting and HR.  Roll-up probably will be substantial this year, because we assume you are spending conservatively since you don’t know what you have.  Last year we had substantial dollars to spend in 4 weeks.  Kyle has asked AJ to work with you to create a list of major one time items that are of critical importance to you, not a wish list.  We want to be prepared from day one to spend our money on items that are strategic.  .  



	Action Item
	If AJ is has made a request of you for the budget be sure you respond ASAP.  When Kyle meets with Chuck we want to be sure we have all done our jobs.
Please have the major one time item list completed by February 1 (target date).   AJ will communicate with COD.  She will ask administrative assistants to have purchase orders completed and ready to go in a minute.  Delivery has to be no later than June 30.  



	Service Learning Component (SLC) Designation (Carol Burton)
	COD reviewed three handouts on SLC designation.  Glenn Bowman has been able to pass a policy so that faculty can now request a SLC designation for courses, to recognize faculty and to be noted on transcripts. 

Q:  When will this be fully implemented?   

A:  Once approved it is just a matter of notifying Glenn Bowen (renewal check box on form) it is ongoing.  The committee’s first meeting is this Friday.  

Q:  Has there has been discussion regarding any liability issues?  

A:  Mary Ann Lochner recommended students be informed upfront of any potential risks and the development of a short affiliation agreement with organizations.  Carol is meeting with Robert Edwards regarding risk assessment.  

Linda noted there is no dean listed.  It was agreed to remove Provost signature line and insert dean signature line right after department head signature line. Linda asked about the application.  It does not indicate what the project is.  Carol stated a syllabus has to be attached which should have a description of the  project.



	Requirement of Use of WebCat (Bil Stahl, Anna McFadden, Newt Smith, Pat Brown)
	COD reviewed the proposal sent out.  There is a recommendation to standardize to one course management system.  The primary reason is to give students one system to use.  The priority is to support the institution course management system.  There are two recommendations for the task force:  1) to standardize and; 2) to form a task force to review options and determine direction for the future.  We are asking that the course management system be the front end.  Faculty can still be creative and have links within WebCat.  We recognize there have been problems with WebCat.  We want to see if there is something out there that may be less problematic.  This is something for the task force to look at and then have our heavy users review these systems.
Q:   How many systems are up and running here at WCU?
A:   We only have one that is technically being used, but some faculty have their own and are doing other things (PAWS) and some may not even be on an university website.  There are FERPA issues here. Currently we have no idea how many faculty are teaching their classes outside of the system.  Students are accessing a wide range of courses and often they are different.  We are looking for a consistent way to manage it and a consistent look for students.  Currently, none of the other options have the robust features of WebCat.  There is also integration between WebCat and Banner.

Q:  How prevalent is the problem of people using other systems?

A:  WebCat is the old course management system.  We have no way to know how many people are doing otherwise.  

There are two majors areas of concern:  1) to make sure all courses that are pertinent are under WebCat and;  2) to look at WebCat and other programs as to their suitability.  Michael voiced concerns about requiring use of a tool that has had quality control issues.  Bil indicated that they need to do a better job of educating folks on WebCat and it’s uses.  This could be more of a training issue.  Bil is not in favor of delaying the  requirement of the use of WebCat while looking for another product.  Kyle asked if anyone does not see the logic in using one standardized course management system?  All were in agreement with the standardization of one course management system.



	Action Item
	As the first step, Kyle suggested we go to the Faculty Senate, not for approval, but to explain why we are moving this way and ask for their recommendations and endorsement.  If they will not endorse, then we need to listen to what they have to say.  The second step is to create an Advisory Task Force – could recommend we stay where we are, also include a timeline, how and when.  Let the faculty make a recommendation.  In the meantime this semester, faculty will be closely watching WebCat and how it performs.  We can continue to try to get programs to migrate over to WebCat.  Bil and Anna will go to the Faculty Senate as soon as possible to get on the agenda with Kyle’s assistance.  The task force can start right away.  Bil proposed membership for the task force.  John Lebaron will chair the task force.  Other members include Dixie McGinty, Clare DeChristofaro, Jeanne Dorle, Chris Snyder, and Newt Smith with focus on the power users.  This will be a Provost appointed task force and will be put in the Provost’s newsletter.  Please send to Anne.



	Delaware II (Ray Barclay, Melissa Wargo)
	Ray and Melissa handed out information for review.  This is now mandatory.  With the timeline from GA we are required to begin reporting in the fall of ‘09 with an optional reporting time for fall ’08.  We will be using fall ‘08 as an in house test period.  The issue is how do we plan to collect information from faculty - vendor tool or in house interface?  The department head workshop will address this in February.  We have decided this summer we will use the AFE (departmental documents as a pilot) with the intent that in the future the AFE will be submitted electronically into the database and uploaded into any tool we are using.  The development period will be a bit longer if Ray builds it himself.  Are we going to demo Digital Measures or not? Ron expressed concern that Digital Measures service level has declined considerably for COB.  Ron believes it would be better to have a system built in house that allows for differences in programs/colleges.    Robert is also opposed to Digital Measures.  He could not get a definitive answer from their office to view other institutions regarding the arts.  It is very important to share these questions with department heads.   Faculty also needs to be prepared that this is being put off for another year.  



	Action Item
	COD is inclined toward an in house system.  Ray will meet with Bil to discuss.  



	Academic Administrative Salary Calculation (AJ Grube, Beth Lofquist)
	Currently, when someone goes back to faculty they get 80% of their administrative salary.  Kyle devised a new calculation (revised form was handed out and reviewed).  Ron voiced concerns about the difference in calculation for department heads and assistant/associate deans (11 vs. 12 months).  Ron was concerned that the requirement he makes of associate deans is greater than demands made on department heads.  Kyle agreed to look at a different kind of stipend; we just are looking for consistency.  



	Action Item
	Ron and Wendy will meet to make modifications and bring to the next COD with recommendations. 




REPORTS AND UPDATES

	SACS Update (Melissa Wargo)
	Melissa announced that WCU has been reaffirmed (passed out handout).  WCU is now going to be required to do a monitoring report on institutional effectiveness and college-level competencies.  GA wants an update on how we are doing with the planning database and program assessment reports.  These items are of critical important this year.  Melissa will be meeting with all department heads over the next two months regarding assessment reports.  Gen Ed competencies have to provide progress on the entire liberal studies program.  We have suggested an annual audit of all new program reviews.  

WCU will also be requited to complete a 5-year Interim Report which is likely to carry the same potential for action(s) by the COC as the Ten-Year Reaffirmation.  This is a significant change.  WCU’s Five-Year Interim Report is due March 15, 2012.



	Action Item
	Beth has asked Nancy to work with Melissa to get this nailed down.  Further discussion will take place in the AVC meeting.




PROVOST UPDATES

	COD Workday
	We have workday scheduled for January 24.  Some have sent emails about internal procedures in various areas.  This will be on workday agenda.



	Branding Contract
	The branding contact has been approved and has been at work.  There is a report on telephone surveys.  As soon as we can give you update, we will.



	Provost Newsletter
	Don’t forget the Provost’s Newsletter.  Send anything important, or key new hires (i.e.Mark Wilson) and make it very brief.


	Dean of Library Services
	Dana Sally, Dean of Library Services will be joining WCU on Febuary 11th.



	Vacancy List
	We have sent out the vacancy list.  If you have a vacancy that is six months old, it can be taken away.  Even if it is grant supported it may be in jeopardy.  Get it filled.    This is for general staff not faculty.



	Kimmel Dean
	We do not have a Kimmel Dean.  We are still working on it, as well as working on an interim.  



	Opening of the Semester Kick-Off
	On January 16, 5:30-7:30, Kyle and Sarah are hosting an Opening of the Semester Kick Off with spouses.




c:  Terry Welch
